[image: image1.png]Tourist Deve]opment Council




Duval County Tourist Development Council

TDC Minutes

September 11, 2008
Council Chamber
City Hall @ St. James

Conference Room A, Suite 425

Meeting Convened:  10:05a.m.

Meeting Adjourned:  11:40 a.m.

Council Pres. Ronnie Fussell-exc.11:15a.m. 
Council Member Michael Corrigan
Council Member Daniel Davis-arr.10:20a.m.
      (assumed chair 11:15 a.m.)

Sonny Bhikha
Vicki Bridges
Jim Ewing

Henry Fonde

Fred Pozin-Excused
Steven Smith
Annette R. Hastings, Executive Director

Janice Billy, Assistant Council Auditor

Jim McCain, Asst. General Counsel

John Reyes, President, Visit Jacksonville
Others Present:    

David Reese, President, FFCG, Larry Walters, VP Marketing, Visit Jacksonville; Mary-Kate Roan,  Daily Record; Lyndsay Rossman, Visit Jacksonville;  Shirley Smith, Vice President, Visit Jacksonville; Doreen Dicarlo, PLAM;  Donald Harris, NFH&LA; Scott Stuckey, NFH&LA.           
Call to Order:
Chair, Ronnie Fussell, called the meeting to order at 10:05 a.m., noting the presence of a quorum.   
Review of Minutes;

The minutes from the TDC Meeting of May 15, 2008, were distributed for review.  As no changes were suggested, it was moved and seconded that the minutes be approved as submitted.  Approved 7 -0.
Application Presentations: 
1.      
            Public Land Acquisition & Management Partnership Conference 2008 

                        Presenter:                  Doreen Dicarlo 
                                                           Coordinator, Florida Center for Environmental Studies


Date:              

December 3-5, 2008
Location:       

Hyatt Regency Downtown 
Room Night Rebate: None
Grant Amount:
    $4,000.00
Room Nights:            Guarantee:  748 room nights @ $5.35 per room night



Project:       813 room nights @ $4.92 per room night

                        Funds Use:      
Marketing 
Discussion:
· Ms. Doreen Dicarlo came before the TDC and made the presentation for the Public Land Acquisition & Management Partnership Conference (PLAM) 2008.  Ms. Dicarlo showed a website with a map of field trips in the Jacksonville area which would be made available for attendees to do site visits.  Jacksonville was chosen as the site for this conference as it met the criteria.  
· The funds would be used for marketing conference.

· Mr. Bhikha asked for clarification regarding the last time the conference was held in Jacksonville and amount of TDC funding.  Ms. Dicarlo noted it was in 2006.

· Mr. Ewing asked what the rotation cycle was for bringing the conference back to Jacksonville.  Ms. Dicarlo stated it was rotated by districts and regions in the State of Florida.  In 2009-2010 it would be in the St. Johns Water Management District.
· A motion was made to approve the grant as presented.
Recommendation of TDC:

A motion was made and seconded to award a maximum TDC Grant of $4,000.00 at $5.35 per documented room night, with the condition that the funds to be used for marketing.  Approved 8-0.
  2.                  Georgia/Florida Football Classic Weekend 2008 
Presenter:

John Reyes, Visit Jacksonville President/CEO


Date: 


October 29-November 1, 2008

Location: 

Jacksonville Municipal Stadium/Surrounding Areas
Grant Amount:
$85,000.00
Room Nights:   
Guarantee:  19,000   @ $4.47 per room night

Project:       19,000-22,000 Regional   



Room Night Rebate: None

Funds Use: 

Marketing & Student Sidelines Safety Zones
Discussion:
· Mr. John Reyes, Visit Jacksonville President, made the presentation for applicant Ms. Theresa Price, Manager of the City of Jacksonville Special Events.  Mr. Reyes stated that amount of the grant request was $85,000.00 up from the previous year of $75,000.00.  The reason for the increase was to cover the cost of the Student Sidelines Safety Zones.  
·  It was noted that Jacksonville was the neutral site location of the game and the current contract with the City would be up in 2010. 
· Council President Fussell, TDC Chairman, stated that he and Mayor Payton had personally gone to the University of Georgia and discussed the importance of keeping the game in Jacksonville with UG officials.  Chair Fussell expressed the support of the increased funding and keeping the game in Jacksonville. 
· Councilman Corrigan expressed the importance of supporting the grant amount increase for the Student Sidelines Safe Zones and made the recommendation that the “spot lights” be placed at each of the sites for easy identification of locations.
· Councilman Corrigan made the recommendation that the grant not be tied to a per room night amount because of the increase in funding but the   applicant would need to document the number of room nights.   Visit Jacksonville would track the room nights and submit the documentation to the TDC. 
· Ms. Janice Billy, Assistant Council Auditor, stated that the budget would need to be amended to reflect the changes in the amount. 
·  A motion was made to amend the grant amount in the 2008-2009 TDC budget to $85,000.00 and approve the grant award.
 Recommendation of TDC:    
A motion was made and seconded to amend the 2008-2009 TDC budget and increase the grant amount and approve a maximum award grant of $85,000.00 with documentation of room night with the condition that the funds be used for marketing, advertising, banners, and Student Sidelines Safety Zones.  Approved 8-0.
3.
Jacksonville Salutes the U.S. Navy 2008  
            Presenter:               
         John Reyes, Visit Jacksonville President
            Date:                                October 10-13, 2008

Location:       

      Downtown Jacksonville/Hyatt
Grant Amount:               $30,000.00

Room Nights:
                 TBD/ Tracking First Year Event 

Funds Use:                      Event Activities/Fireworks 

Discussion:
· Mr. John Reyes, President of Visit Jacksonville, made the presentation.  Mr. Reyes said this type of event was a recommendation of the TDC Subcommittee on Mega Events Weekends for a type of “Fleet Week” event to salute and celebrate Jacksonville’s strong Navy presence.  The events would include the USS Grove ship tours, fly over, and fireworks on Saturday night.    This would be a test for a “fleet week” to be held in October 2009.
· Mr. Reyes distributed a matrix which contained research of similar events in Ft. Lauderdale, New York, San Francisco, and San Diego.  
· Chair Fussell recommended that it would be good to tie this event in the future with Veterans Day and the opening of the Veterans Jacksonville National Cemetery.
· Ms. Bridges asked how many room nights the event would generate and how it would be promoted.  Mr. Reyes stated this was a first time event and that was to be determined.  Visit Jacksonville promotion would be done by advertising in media and packaging the event to capture the three hour drive market.  It was noted that the Navy League would also be having a group in Jacksonville for this weekend. 
· Mr. Bhikha supported the event and the opportunity for attracting military reunions.
· A motion was made to award the funding as presented.
Recommendation of TDC:                       

A motion was made and seconded to approve a maximum TDC award grant for $30,000.00 with documentation of room nights with condition that grant funds be used for the downtown event fireworks.  Approved 8-0.

4.                    Cruise Ship Promotion 2008 

                  Presenter:                   
John Reyes, Visit Jacksonville President



Date:              

September-November 2008

Location:       

Jaxport Cruise Terminal
Grant Amount:         $45,350.00 (Cruise Ship Promotion Encumbrance)

Room Nights:            TBD/Visit Jacksonville Tracking
Funds Use:                 Marketing & Promotion of Southeast Region
Discussion:
· Mr. Reyes made the presentation for Visit Jacksonville. Mr. Reyes noted that the TDC had a previously encumbered funds for “Cruise Ship Promotion” and it currently had a balance of $80,000.00, which would be the funding source for this promotion. 
· Mr. Reyes stated that the reason for the request was that the hotels located near the Jaxport Cruise Terminal had a decline in room nights after Carnival Cruise Lines had no scheduled cruises out of Jacksonville. Starting on September 20, 2008, Carnival Cruise Lines will offer passenger cruise service from Jacksonville on the Carnival cruise ship Fascination. The funds will be used for promotion of Jacksonville for cruise passengers in the drive market for pre-and-post overnight stays.  
· Mr. Reyes reviewed the Visit Jacksonville/Cruise Ship Media Proposal prepared by the Dalton Agency media department.
· Mr. Fonde noted that even though this was not the original intent of the funds and supported the funding as this was the next step   which was to promote Jacksonville as a cruise port for visitors.
· Councilman Corrigan noted that if the departure window of time for the cruises was changed this would encourage overnight stays. 
· Being no further discussion a motion was made to grant the funding as presented. 
Recommendation of TDC:                       

A motion was made and seconded to approve a maximum award grant of $45,350.00 with conditions of documentation of room nights and funds be used for marketing and promotion. The funds are to be taken out of Cruise Ship Promotion encumbrance.  Approved 8-0.
5.
           The Players Downtown Experience 2008
                        Presenter:                   John Reyes, Visit Jacksonville President  



Date:                           May 2008

Location:       

Downtown Hotels
Grant Amount:
     $6,000.00 (CVB Grant Fund 2007-2008)
Room Nights: 
TBD


Funds Use:      
Event Downtown Decor
Discussion:
· Mr. Reyes gave the presentations, stating that the next five items would be taken out of the CVB Grant Fund 2007-2008.
· Mr. Reyes stated this request was for reimbursement of expenses not covered in The Players Downtown Experience previous grant monies. 
· Mr. Bhikha asked for the room night pick-up numbers from the event. Mr. Reyes said they were in the process of determining the numbers and would update the TDC.

· Being no further discussion a motion was made to approve the grant as presented.
Recommendation of TDC:                       

A motion was made and seconded to approve a maximum award grant of $6,000.00, with the condition that the funds be used for reimbursement of downtown event decor.  The funds are to taken from the CVB Grant Fund 2007-2008.  Approved 8-0.

6.                     A. Philip Randolph Institute 39th National Educational Conference 2008
                        Presenter: 

John Reyes, Visit Jacksonville President

   

Date:              

August 12-16, 2008
Location:       

Crowne Plaza/Omni Hotel
Grant Amount:
     $1,500.00 (CVB Grant Fund 2007-2008)

Room Nights:            1270
Funds Use:                 Florida Theatre Rental/Film Showing
Discussion:

· Mr. Reyes stated this was reimbursement for venue rental of Florida Theatre for showing of a film for the conference as part of the agreement.

·  Being no further discussion a motion was made to approve the grant as presented.
TDC Recommendations:

A motion was made and seconded to approve a maximum award grant of $1,500.00, for reimbursement for rental of the Florida Theatre. The funds are to be taken from the CVB Grant Fund 2007-2008.  Approved 8-0.

7.                     City of Jacksonville Beach Summer Jazz Series Hotel Promotion 2008
Presenter:  

John Reyes, Visit Jacksonville President
            
Date:              

June 10, July 15, August 19, 2008
Location:       

Headquarters Hotel-Hyatt Regency Jacksonville Riverfront
Grant Amount:
     $15,000.00 (CVB Grant Fund 2007-2008)
Room Nights: 
TBD/Tracking Jacksonville Beach Hotels
Funds Use:      
     Advertising and Promotion
Discussion:

· Mr. Reyes noted this was a promotion and advertising to generate hotel room nights for Jacksonville Beach hotels.  This was done by radio and cable commercials.  The Jazz Festival assisted in increasing the hotel room night demand and extending guest room night stays on Sunday nights.
· Being no further discussion a motion was made to approve the grant as presented.
TDC Recommendations:

A motion was made and seconded to approve a maximum award grant of $15,000.00, with the condition that the funds be used for reimbursement of advertising and promotion. The funds are to be taken out of the CVB Grant Fund 2007-2008.  Approved 8-0.

8.                     Jacksonville Salutes the U.S. Navy 2008
Presenter:  

John Reyes, Visit Jacksonville President
            
Date:              

October 11-13, 2008
Location:       

Downtown Jacksonville
Grant Amount:
     $15,000.00 (CVB Grant Fund 2007-2008)
Room Nights: 
TBD/New Event
Funds Use:      
     Advertising and Promotion
Discussion:

· Mr. Reyes stated that was the funding request for marketing and promoting Jacksonville Salutes the U. S. Navy 2008.  The previous agenda item number three was a grant application for the activities and fireworks for downtown Jacksonville.  
· Mr. Reyes noted this was a new “beta” event and Visit Jacksonville would be tracking the room nights.

· Mr. Reyes stated the funds would be used for marketing, advertising and promotion of hotel packages to a target market within a three hour drive market plus local residents.
· Being no further discussion a motion was made to approve the grant as presented.

TDC Recommendations:

A motion was made and seconded to approve a maximum award grant of $15,000.00, with the condition that the funds be used for marketing the event. The funds are to be taken out of the CVB Grant Fund 2007-2008.  Approved 8-0.

9.             
   Jacksonville Equestrian Center Barrel Racing Southeast Shootout  

Presenter:  

John Reyes, Visit Jacksonville President
            
Date:              

September 19-21, 2008
Location:       

Jacksonville Equestrian Center
Grant Amount:
     $ 2,400.00 (CVB Grant Fund 2007-2008)
Room Nights: 
Guarantee/Project 400
                        Funds Use:      
Advertising and Promotion    
Discussion:

· Mr. Reyes stated the funds were needed to help with advertising and promotion of the event due to increased fuel costs   for these types of equestrian events to be held in Northeast Florida.
· Being no further discussion a motion was made to approve the grant as presented.

TDC Recommendations:

A motion was made and seconded to approve a maximum award grant of $2,400.00, with the condition that the funds be used for marketing and promotion. The funds are to be taken out of the CVB Grant Fund 2007-2008.  Approved 8-0.
10.                  Speckled Trout USA/Sister’s Creek Marina  

           Presenter:               John Reyes, Visit Jacksonville President

                       Date:                       August 8-13, 2009
                       Location:                Express Inn Blount Island, Springhill Suites Airport, Holiday    

                                                        Inn Airport, Hampton Inn East

                       Amount:                  $5,000.00 (CVB Grant Fund 2007-2008)

                       Room Nights:          Guarantee/Project 400 

                       Funds Use:              Event Marketing and Promotion  

Discussion:

· Mr. Reyes noted this was an additional agenda item that had been added in order for the funding to be taken out of the CVB Grant Fund for 2007-2008.

· Mr.  Reyes stated this grant was to market and promote the event which will be held at Sister’s Creek Marina and promote room nights for hotels on Northside of Duval County. 
TDC Recommendations:

A motion was made and seconded to approve a maximum award grant of $5,000.00, with the condition that the funds be used for event marketing and promotion. The funds are to be taken out of the CVB Grant Fund 2007-2008.  Approved 8-0.

11. 26.2 With Donna National Marathon to Flight Breast Cancer 2008
Presenter:     Donna Deegan, President Donna Hicken Foundation

Amount:        $17,377.03     
Discussion:

· Mr. Jim Gilmore and Mrs. Donna Deegan asked for the TDC to reconsider their actions taken on August 17, 2006, and approve the disbursement of the remaining fund balance for 26.2 with Donna 2008.  This was a first time event which had a room night guarantee of 7,000 with a maximum grant of $50,000.00.  The event had 4,891 documented room nights with all fifty states represented in addition to international visitors.  A survey done by organization stated that 98% would comeback or recommend Jacksonville because of it river and beaches.  The marathon showcased Jacksonville and has created a major event for the future. Mr. Gilmore noted that all registration fees went directly to the charities and were not used for expenses.  Mrs. Deegan noted this was the only marathon dedicated to breast cancer. The funds would be used for reimbursement the of Donna Hicken Foundation for invoices paid for ads in Runner’s World Magazine.  
· Councilman Daniel Davis supported this request and it was his recommendation when he was TDC Chairman 2007-2008, to bring this back to the TDC for reconsideration.  He noted that consideration should be given to the return on promotion of Jacksonville. 
· Mr. Reyes stated that Visit Jacksonville supported funding of this first time women’s sporting event.
· Councilman Corrigan supported giving the funding and stated this was exactly what TDC funding was intended to do by giving “seed” money for an event and it becoming successful.  The event would not be coming back to the TDC for funding of 26.2 with Donna 2009.
· Ms. Bridges noted that she was a breast cancer patient at Mayo Clinic and would now be abstaining from voting.
· Being no further discussion a motion was made to reconsider the actions of the TDC and grant the remaining funds in the amount of $17, 377.03 for reimbursement to the Donna Hicken Foundation.
TDC Recommendations:

A motion was made and seconded to reconsider actions of TDC taken on August 17, 2006, and award the remaining balance of the grant in the amount of $17,377.03, with the condition that the funds be used to reimburse invoices for Runner’s World Magazine.  Approved 7-0-1 (Bridges.)
Other Business:

President’s Report:                                                    John Reyes,   Visit Jacksonville President 

· Mr. Reyes presented an overview of the Visit Jacksonville Budget for FY 2008-2009.   This budget had been approved by the Visit Jacksonville Executive Board and the Visit Jacksonville Board.  It covered the following:
· Duval TDC Bed Tax Collections

· Visit Jacksonville Projected Operating Budget

· TDC/CVB Historical Budget Narrative
· FY 2008-2009 Budget Focus & Alignment
· FY 2008-2009 Major Organizational Fiscal Spending Themes
· Key Fixed Expenses
· Key Recurring Expenses
· New Expenses
· 2008-2009 10% Increase Advertising  Budget Allocation
· Mr. Reyes asked Larry Walters, Marketing Vice President, to give a PowerPoint Presentation of the Executive Summary of the Marketing and Business Plan for FY 2008-2009.  Plan B covered:
· Business Generation 
· Plan Tone
· Plan Inclusions
· Special Initiatives
· Key Takeaways
· Sales Overview
· Marketing Overview
· Communication Overview
· Mr. Reyes distributed the Performance Measurement Summary Report for the FY 2007-2008 3rd Quarter Report ending June 30, 2008, which covered sales, marketing, and TDC budget measurements year-to-date. 
· Mr. Reyes, per the request and recommendation of the TDC Subcommittee on Mega- Event Weekends, presented the findings of Visit Jacksonville regarding research and development recommendation for a web portal for a current Jacksonville event calendar website.   
· Mr. Reyes asked for the TDC recommendation of whether to move forward with development of a site. 

TDC Recommendations:

The TDC recommend that Visit Jacksonville move forward with creating a dedicated web page for Jacksonville events and bring back a proposal to the TDC.

TDC Financial Report
:                                                  Janice Billy, Assistant Council Auditor 

· Ms. Billy   distributed and reviewed the TDC Financial Report for July 31, 2008. The amount of bed tax collected in July was $422,245.11.

· Ms. Billy distributed the Duval County Tourist Development Council (TDC) Budget Proposal for 2008-2009.  Ms. Billy noted that per the actions taken by the TDC, the amount of the Georgia/Florida Game would be amended from $75,000.00 to $85,000.00.  
· Ms. Billy noted that the Administration Account in the budget has been reduced due to the fact the TDC will not be funding the three JEDC positions in 2008-2009.
· Being no further discussion a motion was made to approve the TDC Budget FY 2008-2008.
TDC Recommendations:

A motion was made and seconded to approve the TDC Budget 2008-2009 as amended.   Approved 8-0.

Visit Jacksonville Contract Amendment #2 FY 2008-2009:                               Jim McCain       

                                                                                                              Office of General Counsel  

· Mr. McCain distributed and reviewed the Visit Jacksonville contract renewal.  It was noted that the contract renewal reflected the “Visit Jacksonville” fictitious name registration.  Visit Jacksonville will be required to give a monthly financial report and a yearly audit report.  Exhibit B-2 outlines the fee schedule for the second renewal term from October 1, 2008-September 30, 2009.
· Council Corrigan asked if Mr. Reyes approved of the terms of Visit Jacksonville Contract Amendment #2.  Mr. Reyes said he had reviewed the contract and approved. 
· Being no further discussion a motion was made to approve the contract amendment.
TDC Recommendation:

A motion was made and seconded to approve the Amendment Number Two Agreement Between The City of Jacksonville and the Beaches Convention & Visitors Bureau, Inc., d/b/a Visit Jacksonville for Marketing, Advertising, Promotional, and Support.  Approved 8-0.
. 
 Florida’s First Coast of Golf Report:                                                               David W. Reese






               FFCOG President                  
· David Reese, President of Florida’s First Coast of Golf (FFCG), submitted a written updated report to the TDC covering July 2007-July 2008:
· Duval Golf Tourism Room & Rounds
· Advertising Response
· Website Statistics Visitation
· Media Equivalencies of Value & Circulation
· International Business Golf Report 
Closing Comments:

· Mr. Todd Roobin and Mr.  Michael Bouda was out of town and unable to attend the meeting. 
· The next quarterly TDC meeting will be held on Thursday, November 20, 2008.
Adjournment:
There being no further business to discuss,  acting TDC Chairman, Councilman Davis, adjourned the  meeting at 11:40 a.m.

Minutes:    Annette R. Hastings-TDC 09/11/08 “Draft” Copy of Minutes/CityC
Tapes:       Audio Tapes 2 of 2-LSD

Materials:  Submitted to LSD 09/16/08
                  Approved TDC Minutes May 15, 2008 

                  Agenda               
                  Sign-in Sheet                
                  TDC July Financial Report 2008
                  TDC Budget FY 2008-2009
                  Visit Jacksonville Quarterly TDC Summary Report Packet
                  Visit Jacksonville Marketing Plan/Budget FY 2008-2009

                  Visit Jacksonville PowerPoint Copy/ Executive Summary Marketing & Business Plan 

                  Visit Jacksonville Contract Renewal #2 FY 2008-2009


                  FFCG Quarterly Report
                  PLAM 2008 Application
                  GA/FL Football Classic Weekend 2008 Application

                  Jacksonville Salutes the U.S. Navy 2008 Application
                  Cruise Ship Promotion 2008 Application

                  Meeting TDC Notice September 11, 2008

                  Meeting TDC Notice Cancellation August 21, 2008 

NOTE: “DRAFT” of Minutes from TDC meeting of September 11, 2008 to be approved at TDC Quarterly Meeting of November 20, 2008.
NOTE: This meeting was rescheduled from the August 21, 2008 scheduled quarterly TDC meeting date due to Jacksonville City Hall Offices being closed because of tropical storm Fay.
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